
 
 
 
        

November 27, 2023 
 
Submitted via email pra.comments@irs.gov 
 
Andres Garcia 
Internal Revenue Service, Room 6526  
1111 Constitution Avenue NW 
Washington, D.C. 20224 
 
RE:  NASCO Comments regarding OMB Control No. 1545-0047 
 
Dear Andres Garcia: 
  
The Board of Directors of the National Association of State Charity Officials (“NASCO”) 
respectfully submits this letter in response to the Internal Revenue Service (“IRS”) Notice and 
Request for Comments on Tax-Exempt Organization Forms.1  As described more fully below, we 
recommend that the IRS: (1) revisit the use of the abbreviated Form 1023-EZ; and (2) continue to 
address the timely availability of Forms 990. 
 
NASCO is an association of state charity officials, including state Attorneys General offices, 
Secretaries of State offices, and other state offices charged with preventing the misuse of charitable 
assets, ensuring that trustees of charitable trusts fulfill their fiduciary duties, and enabling donors 
to make informed choices about which charitable causes to support.  State charity regulators have 
been working together toward shared goals through NASCO for over 40 years.  One of those key 
goals is to uphold the integrity of the charitable sector through ensuring transparency and 
accountability.  
 
In order to do so, state regulators frequently use and rely on the valuable information contained in 
the IRS tax-exempt organization forms including, but not limited to, the IRS Forms 990, 990-EZ, 
990-PF, and 1023.  We know that donors and the public also use and view these forms as 
educational tools to inform their decision-making.  
 

 
1 This letter reflects the views of the NASCO board of directors. It does not necessarily reflect the views 
of any individual Attorney General, Secretary of State, or other state official.   
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Based on our experience, we respectfully recommend the following with respect to IRS Tax-
Exempt Organization Forms:  
 

(1) Revisit the Use of the Abbreviated Form 1023-EZ 
 
We emphasize here, again, the need for the IRS to revisit the abbreviated Form 1023-EZ.2  Below 
we highlight not just the important role of the longer Form 1023 in promoting good governance at 
newly formed charitable organizations, but also how recent state enforcement actions demonstrate 
that the use of the 1023-EZ enables fraudulent activity that harms the public. 
 
Especially in light of these recent enforcement actions, the NASCO Board continues to believe 
that the longer Form 1023 serves important governmental and societal purposes. It effectively 
operates as both a gate keeper and educational tool for newly formed charitable organizations.  In 
particular, the Form 1023 is often the first exposure a newly formed organization has to the 
financial, operations, fundraising, and investment responsibilities of newly established charitable 
nonprofits and their officers and directors.   

 
The longer Form 1023 also provides information that can be useful for state regulators in our 
compliance and enforcement efforts.  For example (and without limitation), representations 
regarding compensation and other financial arrangements with officers, directors, and key 
employees are useful when investigating related party transactions, and disclosures regarding prior 
history can be used to identify repeat bad actors.   
 
We continue to be concerned that the ability to use the Form 1023-EZ in place of the Form 1023 
has made it easier for “scam” charities to obtain 501(c)(3) status.3  For example, because an 
organization applying for exemption using Form 1023-EZ does not submit a copy of its articles of 
organization with its application, the IRS does not have access to the governing documents 
necessary to ensure such organization is, in fact, organized and operated for charitable purposes or 
that its assets are permanently dedicated to a charitable purpose.  We believe it would best serve 
the public’s interest in charities to reinstate the important 1023 requirements that serve as an 
educational tool for new charities.4 
 
Use of the Form 1023-EZ in combination with streamlined retroactive reinstatement procedures 
under section 4 of Rev. Proc. 2014-11, allows entities to obtain and maintain tax-exempt status as 
charities for years without disclosing critical information to federal and state regulators and the 

 
2 Attached hereto as Exhibit 1 are the following:  November 28, 2022 letter from the NASCO Board to the 
IRS; May 28, 2021 letter from the NASCO Board to the IRS; April 6, 2018 letter from former NASCO 
President Hugh Jones to The Honorable Lynn Jenkins and The Honorable John Lewis; May 23, 2014 letter 
from then-NASCO President Alissa Hecht Gardenswartz to the IRS; April 30, 2014 letter from then-
NASCO President Alissa Hecht Gardenswartz to the IRS.      
3 See Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration “More Information is Needed to Make Informed 
Decisions on Streamlined Applications for Tax Exemption,” Report No. 2023-10-001, pp.11-14 (October 
3, 2022). 
4 See May 23, 2014, letter from the then-NASCO President Alissa Hecht Gardenswartz offering several 
suggested additions to the 1023-EZ, included in Exhibit 1.  
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public, including information to support their eligibility for tax-exempt status as a charity.  For 
example, an organization using the Form 1023-EZ that falsely attests to the contents of its 
governing documents such as its charitable purpose as well as its eligibility to file the Form 990-
N e-Postcard can potentially perpetuate its fraud for six years—three years before automatic 
revocation under section 6033(j), and three additional years after retroactive reinstatement by 
following the procedures in Rev. Proc. 2014-11—before it must file a long form annual return that 
contains any meaningful information about its finances or charitable activities.  
 
Recent public examples highlight how entities can improperly take advantage of the Form 1023-
EZ with serious consequences for donors, public funds, and confidence in the charitable sector.  In 
October 2023, the Minnesota Attorney General’s Office filed nearly two dozen civil lawsuits 
against nonprofit corporations that were created or revived by individuals indicted by the federal 
government for their alleged roles in a $250 million fraud scheme.  Of 24 entities, which had a 
combined revenue of at least $46.5 million, 17 applied for and received recognition of section 
501(c)(3) tax-exempt status using the Form 1023-EZ.  Many of these entities were formed for the 
specific purpose of receiving hundreds of thousands of dollars in funds that were the ultimate 
subject of the federal prosecution, making them ineligible to file the Form 1023-EZ in the first 
place.  Further, because the 1023-EZ process does not require applicants to submit copies of their 
governing documents, the IRS did not have the opportunity review such documents and ultimately 
deny exemption to the many entities whose articles of organization did not contain the appropriate 
purposes, dissolution, and other clauses required of 501(c)(3) tax-exempt entities.5  
 

(2) Timely Availability of Forms 990 
 
The NASCO board strongly supports the public availability of information nonprofits report 
through the Form 990 series and urges the IRS to address delays in the timely availability of these 
forms.   
 
The Form 990 series is a critical tool for charity regulators, donors, grantors, and the public.  For 
charity regulators, the Form 990 series not only helps ensure transparency and accountability, but 
also provides vital information for state investigations into potential fraud and misuse of charitable 
resources.  For discerning donors, the Form 990 is an important source of information to support 
wise giving practices.  For responsible grantors, the Form 990 can be an important tool to examine 
the financial health of potential grantees and ensure they are in compliance with regulatory 
obligations.   

 
Lags in the availability of the critical data contained in the Form 990 adversely affect regulators, 
the public, and most importantly, the nonprofit.  Because many NASCO member offices rely on 
the publicly available versions of Forms 990 submitted to the IRS rather than requiring submission 
of the Forms 990 to their state offices, it is critical that the availability of that data be timely.  We 

 
5See October 18, 2023 Press Release from the Minnesota Attorney General’s Office, available at 
https://www.ag.state.mn.us/Office/Communications/2023/10/18_FoodFraud.asp#:~:text=October%2018
%2C%202023%20(SAINT%20PAUL,as%20fraudulent%20%E2%80%9Csites%E2%80%9D%20tasked
%20to  

https://www.ag.state.mn.us/Office/Communications/2023/10/18_FoodFraud.asp#:%7E:text=October%2018%2C%202023%20(SAINT%20PAUL,as%20fraudulent%20%E2%80%9Csites%E2%80%9D%20tasked%20to
https://www.ag.state.mn.us/Office/Communications/2023/10/18_FoodFraud.asp#:%7E:text=October%2018%2C%202023%20(SAINT%20PAUL,as%20fraudulent%20%E2%80%9Csites%E2%80%9D%20tasked%20to
https://www.ag.state.mn.us/Office/Communications/2023/10/18_FoodFraud.asp#:%7E:text=October%2018%2C%202023%20(SAINT%20PAUL,as%20fraudulent%20%E2%80%9Csites%E2%80%9D%20tasked%20to
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are aware of and have observed significant lags in the amount of time between when charities 
submit Forms 990 to the IRS and when the IRS posts them.  This creates an incomplete picture of 
a charitable organization when a NASCO office undertakes an investigation of a charity and can 
lead to confusion for potential charitable donors and others.  
 
While we appreciate improvements to these data lags since the last time we wrote in 2022, we 
support additional IRS resources in order to meet goals of timely availability of Forms 990. 
 

***** 
 

We extend our appreciation to the IRS for this opportunity to convey comments regarding its tax-
exempt organization forms.  We respectively urge you to consider the issues outlined above and 
detailed in the attached correspondence.  Please feel free to reach out if you would like to discuss 
these matters. 

 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 /s/ Leslie Friedlander 
 

Leslie Friedlander 
President, National Association of State 
Charities Officials (NASCO) on behalf of 
the NASCO Board of Directors 

 



Exhibit 1
to November 27, 2023 Letter 
from NASCO Board to IRS



 
 
 
        

November 28, 2022 
 
Submitted via email pra.comments@irs.gov 
 
Andres Garcia 
Internal Revenue Service, Room 6526  
1111 Constitution Avenue NW 
Washington, D.C. 20224 
 
RE:  NASCO Comments regarding OMB Control No. 1545-0047 
 
Dear Andres Garcia: 
  
The Board of Directors of the National Association of State Charity Officials (“NASCO”) 
respectfully submits this letter in response to the Internal Revenue Service (“IRS”) Notice and 
Request for Comments on Tax-Exempt Organization Forms.  As described more fully below, we 
recommend that the IRS: (1) address the timely availability of Forms 990 and (2) revisit the use of 
the abbreviated Form 1023-EZ. 
 
NASCO is an association of state charity officials, including state Attorneys General offices, 
Secretaries of State offices, and other state offices charged with preventing the misuse of charitable 
assets, ensuring that trustees of charitable trusts fulfill their fiduciary duties, and enabling donors 
to make informed choices about which charitable causes to support.1  State charity regulators have 
been working together toward shared goals through NASCO for over 40 years. One of those key 
goals is to uphold the integrity of the charitable sector through ensuring transparency and 
accountability.  
 
In order to do so, state regulators frequently use and rely on the valuable information contained in 
the IRS tax-exempt organization forms, including but not limited to, the long form IRS Form 990 
and 990-EZ, the IRS Form 990-PF, and the long form IRS Form 1023.  We know that donors and 
the public also use and view these forms as educational tools to inform their decision-making.  
 

 
1 This letter reflects the views of the NASCO board of directors. It does not necessarily reflect the views 
of any individual Attorney General, Secretary of State, or other state official.   
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Based on our experience, we respectfully recommend the following with respect to IRS Tax-
Exempt Organization Forms:  
 

(1) Timely Availability of Forms 990 
 
The NASCO board strongly supports the public availability of information nonprofits report 
through the Form 990 series and urges the IRS to address delays in the timely availability of these 
forms.   
 
The Form 990 series is a critical tool for charity regulators, donors, grantors, and the public.  For 
charity regulators, the Form 990 series not only helps ensure transparency and accountability, but 
also provides vital information for state investigations into potential fraud and misuse of charitable 
resources.  For discerning donors, the Form 990 is an important source of information to support 
wise giving practices.  For responsible grantors, the Form 990 can be an important tool to examine 
the financial health of potential grantees and ensure they are in compliance with regulatory 
obligations.   

 
Lags in the availability of the critical data contained in the Form 990 adversely affect regulators, 
the public, and most importantly, the nonprofit.  Because many NASCO member offices rely on 
the publicly available versions of Forms 990 submitted to the IRS rather than requiring submission 
of the Forms 990 to their state offices, it is critical that the availability of that data be timely.  We 
are aware of and have observed significant lags in the amount of time between when charities 
submit Forms 990 to the IRS and when the IRS posts them.  This creates an incomplete picture of 
a charitable organization when a NASCO office undertakes an investigation of a charity and can 
lead to confusion for potential charitable donors and others.  
 

(2) Revisit the Use of the Abbreviated Form 1023-EZ 
 
We reiterate our prior recommendation that the IRS revisit the abbreviated Form 1023-EZ, which 
certain organizations may file with the IRS to qualify for tax-exempt status under section 
501(c)(3).2  As described in several prior letters from NASCO, we believe that the longer Form 
1023 serves important governmental and societal purposes, effectively serving as both a gate 
keeper and educational tool for newly formed organizations.  In particular, the Form 1023 is often 
the first exposure a newly formed organization has to the financial, operations, fundraising and 
investment responsibilities of newly established nonprofits and their officers and directors.   

 
The longer Form 1023 also provides information that can be useful for state regulators in our 
compliance and enforcement efforts. For example (and without limitation), representations 
regarding compensation and other financial arrangements with officers, directors, and key 
employees are useful when investigating related party transactions, and disclosures regarding prior 

 
2 See May 26, 2021, letter from NASCO Board to Treasury Department and IRS, attached hereto as Exhibit 
1 and enclosing April 6, 2018 letter from former NASCO President Hugh Jones to The Honorable Lynn 
Jenkins and The Honorable John Lewis, which attached two 2014 letters from then-NASCO President 
Alissa Hecht Gardenswartz. 
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history can be used to identify repeat bad actors.  We also continue to be concerned that the ability 
to use the Form 1023-EZ in place of the Form 1023 has made it easier for “scam” charities to 
obtain 501(c)(3) status.3  While we understand the desire to simplify 1023 requirements for certain 
organizations, we believe it would best serve the public’s interest in nonprofit organizations to 
reinstate certain requirements for those organizations that serve as the educational tool that many 
of those organizations need – whether that reinstatement is accomplished through the elimination 
or revision of the 1023-EZ.4 

 
We extend our appreciation to the IRS for this opportunity to convey comments regarding its tax-
exempt organization forms. We respectively urge you to consider the issues outlined above and 
detailed in the attached correspondence.  Please feel free to reach out if you would like to discuss 
these matters. 

 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 /s/ Leslie Friedlander 
 

Leslie Friedlander 
President, National Association of State 
Charities Officials (NASCO) on behalf of 
the NASCO Board of Directors 

 

 
3 See Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration “More Information is Needed to Make Informed 
Decisions on Streamlined Applications for Tax Exemption,” Report No. 2023-10-001, pp.11-14 (October 
3, 2022). 
4 See May 23, 2014 letter from the then-NASCO President Alissa Hecht Gardenswartz offering several 
suggested additions to the 1023-EZ, included in Exhibit 1.  



May 28, 2021 

Internal Revenue Service  
Attn: CC:PA:LPD:PR (Notice 2021-28) Room 5203 
P.O. Box 7604  
Ben Franklin Station  
Washington, D.C. 20044 

RE:  NASCO Recommendations for 2021-2022 Priority Guidance Plan Notice 2021-28 

To Whom It May Concern: 

The Board of Directors of the National Association of State Charities Officials 
(“NASCO”) respectfully submits this letter in response to the Notice 2021-28 invitation to 
submit recommendations for items to be included on the 2021-2022 Priority Guidance Plan.  As 
described more fully below, we recommend that the Department of Treasury (“Treasury 
Department”) and the Internal Revenue Service (“IRS”) include the following issues in the 2021-
2022 Priority Guidance Plan: (1) Revisit the Use of the Abbreviated Form 1023-EZ; (2) 
Reinstate Schedule B requirements for 501(c)(4) exempt organizations; and (3) Enhance IRS 
Information Sharing with State Charities Regulators. 

NASCO is an association of state charities officials, including state Attorneys General 
offices, Secretaries of State offices, and other state offices charged with preventing the misuse 
of charitable assets, ensuring that trustees of charitable trusts fulfill their fiduciary duties, and 
enabling donors to make informed choices about which charitable causes to support.1  NASCO 
regulators work toward the goal of upholding the integrity of the charitable sector through 
ensuring transparency and accountability.  Based on our experience, we recognize the 
importance of the Treasury Department and the IRS addressing the following: 

1 This letter reflects the views of the NASCO board.  It does not necessarily reflect the views of any 
individual Attorney General, Secretary of State, or other state official.   
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(1) Revisit the Use of the Abbreviated Form 1023EZ 
 

We recommend revisiting the abbreviated Form 1023EZ, which certain organizations 
may file with the IRS to qualify for tax exempt status under section 501(c)(3).  As described in 
several prior letters from NASCO,2 we believe that the longer Form 1023 serves important 
governmental and societal purposes, effectively serving as both a gate keeper and educational 
tool for newly formed organizations.  In particular, the Form 1023 is often the first exposure a 
newly formed organization has to the financial, operations, fundraising and investment 
responsibilities of newly established nonprofits and their officers and directors.  Further, the 
longer Form 1023 provides information that can be useful for state regulators in our compliance 
and enforcement efforts.  For example (and without limitation), representations regarding 
compensation are useful when investigating related party transactions, and disclosures regarding 
prior history can be used to identify repeat bad actors.  We also continue to be concerned that the 
ability to use the Form 1023EZ in place of the Form 1023 has made it easier for “scam” charities 
to obtain 501(c)(3) status.  Please see the attached May 23, 2014 letter from the then-NASCO 
President offering a number of suggested additions to the 1023-EZ, including, among other 
items, requiring submission of articles and by-laws, provisions for distribution of assets upon 
dissolution, and detailed information regarding compensation and other financial information 
with officers, directors and key employees.  While we understand the desire to simplify 1023 
requirements for certain organizations, we believe it would best serve the public’s interest in 
nonprofit organizations to reinstate certain requirements for those organizations that serve as the 
educational tool that many of those organizations need – whether that reinstatement is 
accomplished through the elimination or revision of the 1023-EZ.3 

 
(2) Reinstate Schedule B Filing Requirements 

 
We recommend withdrawing the IRS guidance published in 2020 at 85 FR 31959, and  

reinstating the requirement that 501(c)(4) organizations submit the “names and addresses” of 
substantial contributors through Form 990, Schedule B, as access to that information is critical to 
the IRS’s enforcement of the Code and state enforcement of complementary state laws regulating 
certain charitable 501(c)(4) organizations.4  As we had predicted in our December 5, 2019 

 
2 See April 6, 2018 Letter from Former NASCO President Hugh Jones to The Honorable Lynn Jenkins 
and The Honorable John Lewis, which attached two 2014 letters from then-NASCO President Alissa 
Hecht Gardenswartz, all of which are attached hereto as Attachment A. 
3 In response to prior reviews (e.g., from the Taxpayer Advocate Service) suggesting that a significant 
percentage of 1023-EZ approved applicants were not in fact eligible for 1023-EZ, the IRS has articulated 
an intent to conduct audits of approved 1023-EZ applicants, and has discussed its  “pre-determination 
reviews” of a sample of 1023-EZ filers (about 3%).  We would appreciate the opportunity to discuss with 
you the results of these audits and pre-determination reviews.    
4 Many state charities regulators oversee 501(c)(4) organizations, which may be public charities under 
state law if their primary purpose is not political advocacy.  See MODEL PROTECTION OF 
CHARITABLE ASSETS (2011) at 13, available at 
https://www.uniformlaws.org/committees/community-home?CommunityKey=ad5a0384-9d0e-41c0-a00f-
4c3794962946  ("Nor does the Act apply to organizations whose primary purpose is political advocacy. 
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comment letter to the IRS on REG-102508-16, by relieving 501(c)(4) organizations of the 
obligation to submit Schedule B, the IRS signaled that it abdicated enforcement with respect to 
those organizations and provided increased opportunity to abuse 501(c)(4) status.  We also 
expect that should the Schedule B requirement not be reinstated promptly, the enforcement 
burden shouldered by state charities regulators will substantially increase.5  As a result, the IRS 
and state charities regulators have been deprived of the important tool we once had to question 
501(c)(4) organizations about, among other things, potential undue influence of disqualified 
persons under 4958.  We have also been hindered in investigating illicit “dark money” spent by 
501(c)(4) organizations to influence elections, excess benefit transactions, sham charities, and 
fundraising fraud.  For more details regarding why we believe it is vital for the IRS to collect 
Schedule Bs from 501(c)(4) organizations, please see the attached December 5, 2019 letter 
NASCO wrote to the IRS.6 
 

(3) Enhance IRS Information Sharing with State Charities Regulators 
 

We believe that enhancing the ability of our agencies to share information would support 
collective goals, which include promoting transparency and accountability in the charitable 
sector and ensuring against private inurement, waste, fraud, conflicts of interest, excess 
compensation and other abusive practices.  While the Pension Protection Act of 2006 (the 
“PPA”) permitted some level of information sharing, to-date we believe the applicable 
requirements have largely proven unworkable for state charities regulators.  Until the PPA can be 
amended to ease some burdens, such as subjecting state charity officials to criminal penalty 
provisions of IRC Sec. 7213, we urge the Treasury Department and IRS to revisit the 
information sharing procedures, consider how new technologies may facilitate secure sharing of 
information, and renew IRS attempts to facilitate the states’ ability to use shared information.  
For more information on state charities regulator concerns and challenges with respect to current 
IRS information sharing policies, please see the attached 2011 letter from 43 Attorneys General7 
and the 2013 Report of Recommendations from the IRS Advisory Committee on Tax Exempt 
and Government Entities.8 
 

 

 
Workmen's Circle Educational Center of Springfield v. Board of Assessors, 314 Mass. 616, 619, 51 
N.E.2d 313, 316 (1943)"). 
5 While California’s regulatory compliance requirement that charities confidentially submit Schedule Bs 
as part of annual filing requirements is before the Supreme Court in Americans for Prosperity Foundation 
v. Bonta, No. 19-251 and Thomas More Law Center v. Bonta, No. 19-255, this letter speaks to the 
separate issue of the IRS’s longstanding requirement that 501(c)(4) organizations submit Schedule Bs to 
the IRS, which was rolled back in 2020. 
6 See December 5, 2019 Letter from NASCO to IRS regarding IRS REG-102508-16, attached hereto as 
Attachment B. 
7 See October 28, 2011 Letter from 43 Attorneys General to The Honorable Max Baucus and The 
Honorable Orrin Hatch, attached hereto as Attachment C. 
8 See Publication 4344 (Rev. 6-2013), Advisory Committee on Tax Exempt and Government Entities, 
“Exempt Organizations: Leveraging Limited IRS Resources in the Tax Administration of Small Tax-
Exempt Organizations,” p. 11-16, available at https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-tege/tege_act_rpt_12.pdf.   

https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-tege/tege_act_rpt_12.pdf
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We appreciate the opportunity to convey recommendations for items to be included on 
the 2021-2022 Priority Guidance Plan.  We respectively urge you to consider the issues outlined 
above and detailed in the attached correspondence for inclusion in the Plan.  Please feel free to 
reach out if you would like to discuss. 

 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 Yael Fuchs /s/ 
 

Yael Fuchs 
President, National Association of State 
Charities Officials (NASCO)  
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